ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 25 FEBRUARY 2010 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Mrs Farmer, 

Mrs Riddle (as substitute for Cllr Hendry), Mrs Robson (until 12.40), Mrs Styth, Mrs Vasey and Watson
ALSO 

PRESENT:
Councillor R Bloxham – Environment and Economy Portfolio Holder

EEOSP.13/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Bainbridge and Hendry.
EEOSP.14/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

EEOSP.15/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 21 January 2010 be agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

EEOSP.16/10
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters that had been the subject of call in.

EEOSP.17/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) submitted report OS.06/10 providing an overview of matters related to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Details of the latest version of the work programme were also included.
Ms Edwards reported that:

· The Forward Plan covering the period 1 March 2010 to 30 June 2010 had been published on 15 February 2010.  The following issues fell within the remit of the Panel and full details were set out in Appendix 2 to report OS.06/10:

· KD.009/10 – Solway Coast AONB Management Plan

· KD.101/10 – North Pennines AONB Supplementary Planning Documents on Planning Policy and Building Design

· KD/011/10 – Energy Efficiency Supplementary Planning document

· KD/012/10 – Planning Obligations Supplementary Planning Document

· KD/013/10 – Garlands Hospital Supplementary Planning Document
· KD.014/10 – Statement of Community Involvement (SCI)

The Panel were asked to decide which items should be included in their work programme.  To assist with the decision the Assistant Director (Economic Development) (Mr Hardman) gave a brief overview of each of the items and an update on their progress.

· The Car Parking Task and Finish Group had met on 1 February 2010 and the draft Terms of Reference were agreed by the Group, the Panel was asked to endorse them.
· Members of the Tourism Task and Finish Group were to meet with the Director of Carlisle Tourism Partnership on 4 March 2010.
· A special meeting of Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel was held on 26 January 2010 to undertake the bi-annual scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance.  Resources Overview and Scrutiny had agreed that future meetings to scrutinise Carlisle Renaissance would take place on the same day as the Carlisle Renaissance Board for up to date information and to allow the Chairman of the Board to attend.  Members also requested that they be provided with project specific workshops and a programme of workshops was being put together by the Director of Carlisle Renaissance.

The Panel had concerns that the Director of Carlisle Renaissance was preparing a timetable for Scrutiny.  They felt that there may be more urgent  and timely items that Members would want to scrutinise other than just the long term plan for Carlisle Renaissance.
· The date of the next Scrutiny Chairs Group had been set for 1 March 2010 and Members asked that any items for the meeting be discussed with the Chair of the Panel
· Views had been sought regarding issues for discussion in the Annual Report.  The Report will be discussed at the Panel’s final meeting of the civic year on 8 April 2010

· A workshop on the Town Hall refurbishment had been arranged to take place at the end of the meeting as requested by Members.  

RESOLVED: 1) That the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

2) That the following items from the Forward Plan for the period 1 March to 30 June 2010 be included in the Work Programme for this Panel:
KD.011/10
Energy Efficiency Supplementary Planning Document
KD.013/10 
Garlands Hospital Supplementary Planning Document

3) That the following items from the Forward Plan for the period 1 March to 30 June 2010 be circulated to the Panel for information only:

KD.009/10 – Solway Coast AONB Management Plan

KD.101/10 – North Pennines AONB Supplementary Planning Documents on 

Planning Policy and Building Design

KD/012/10 – Planning Obligations Supplementary Planning Document
KD.014/10 – Statement of Community Involvement (SCI)

4) That the Terms of Reference for the Parking Task and Finish Group be endorsed by the Panel.

EEOSP.18/10
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 
(a) EX.017/10 – Refreshing the Community Plan
Minute Excerpt EX.017/10 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 18 January 2010.

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the Executive received Report PPP.02/10 and emphasised the importance of ensuring that the timetable afforded the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny the opportunity to provide input on the refresh of the Community Plan.

2.
That the Community; Environment and Economy; and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panels be requested to consider and comment upon the refreshed Community Plan in due course.”
RESOLVED – That the Panel looked forward to the opportunity to input on the refresh of the Community Plan.

EEOSP.19/10
NEW CORPORATE PLAN 2010-2013
The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr Capstick) submitted report PPP.13/10 presenting an early draft of the new Corporate Plan 2010-2013.

Mr Capstick reported that the Corporate Plan 2007-2010 would be closed with the Annual Report for 2009, the publication of which would conclude the period of review of the priorities and their implementation.  

Members were requested to consider and comment upon the presentation and content of the draft Plan with a view to seeking continuous improvement in the way the Council delivered services to its local communities and consider how the Plan, in defining the priorities of the Council, would assist the programme of transformation and financial challenges anticipated over the period 2010-2013.

Mr Capstick reminded Members that the document was a working draft and it still had a lot of detail to be included.

The Executive had on 18 January 2010 (EX.008/10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1)
That the Executive had considered the presentation and content of the draft Plan with a view to seeking continuous improvement in the way the Council delivered services to its local communities.

(2)
That the Executive had considered how the Plan, in defining the priorities of the Council, assisted the programme of transformation and financial challenges anticipated over the period 2010-2013.

(3)
That the draft New Corporate Plan 2010-2013 be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consultation.”

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

· Would the next draft include SMART targets that were measurable and time bound?
Mr Capstick explained that the report should not be considered in isolation but should be considered along with the Performance Framework report.  It was anticipated that in the future both reports would be drawn together into one document.
· A Member highlighted some areas of the report where the word ‘we’ had been used to describe work that had been carried out within the City.  There had been no acknowledgement for the organisations that had carried out the work and that the word ‘we’ should be changed to reflect the relevant organisations.

· The results from the Place Survey showed that 83% of Carlisle respondents were satisfied, it was felt that this did not accurately reflect the attitude in local communities.  It was felt that a line should be added to read ‘more work was needed in urban areas where disadvantages were greater’.
· The Cumbria Community Strategy identified ‘a sustainable and prosperous economy, represented through Carlisle Renaissance’ as a key challenge, the report needed more detail on how this would be achieved.

· The report needed more detail on how the Authority planned to achieve some of the goals and statements that were set out in the report.

· Had there been any surveys carried out to gage the results of the Harraby and Longtown pilots?
Mr Capstick responded that the Place Survey asked questions specific to empowerment and the survey had been carried out in September 2008 at the start of the process and would be carried out again in September 2010 at the end of the process so there would be clear measures.

· A Member asked that a clear definition of what a partnership was be included in the report. 
· The last Plan ran for five years, the new Plan should include what had been achieved in that time.
· The document had to be in Plain English with no jargon so everyone could understand it.

RESOLVED – 1) That the draft of the New Corporate Plan 2010-2013 be welcomed;

2) That the Panels observation and comments as set out above be incorporated into the next draft of the Plan;

3) That the Panel looked forward to further opportunities to scrutinise the draft of the Corporate Plan.

EEOSP.20/10
PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORTS
(a) 2010/11 Performance Framework
The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr Capstick) submitted report PPP.11/10 which provided an update on the redevelopment of Carlisle City Council’s Performance Framework in line with the new priorities of Economy and Local Environment and the ongoing work on a new Corporate Plan.

Mr Capstick reminded Members that the City Council collected and monitored a range of Performance Indicators and Management Information through the Covalent Performance Management System.  The performance report had been considered by the Strategic Management Team on a monthly basis, the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Panels on a quarterly basis and included in an annual report.  The frequency with which the Council monitored and reported individual indicators varied, so the makeup of the reports had been quite different.

Mr Capstick outlined the different information used to monitor performance and what information was regularly included in performance reports.  He added that where the Council was the responsible reporting body, National Indicators were reported to national Government through a variety of mechanisms and the submissions were subject to validation and inspection by the Audit Commission.

He explained that data quality and performance management had been incorporated into one of the Key Lines of Enquiry (KLOE) for Use of Resources and as part of the Organisational Assessment element of Comprehensive Area Assessment.

He reported that 2010/11 would be the City Council’s first full year under the new priorities and a review of the content and structure of the performance framework was essential to ensure that the Council effectively monitored performance against the priorities, as well as its corporate health and other service standards and to ensure that the Council satisfied and exceeded the requirements of external inspection.

Mr Capstick explained that the Appendix in the report showed the Council’s available performance indicators and management information reorganised and restructured and demonstrated a number of format changes that had been made to the standard performance reporting template.

The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.033/10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1)
That the Executive had considered the information contained in Report PPP.07/10 with a view to formally defining a new performance Framework.

(2)
That the Executive had given consideration to the changes in the way performance information was presented and reported, as detailed in the report.
(3)
That the initial work on target setting for 2010/11 onwards be approved.
(4) That the report be made available to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration”

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

· Members had some difficulty in understanding the document and the amount of information it included.  Members were aware that a workshop had been requested by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel and were disappointed that a workshop was needed to understand the information.
The Deputy Chief Executive and Strategic Director (Resources and Governance) (Dr Gooding) apologised for the amount of information within the document and explained that he had felt that Members should be involved in defining what they wanted to measure and be given the opportunity to identify anything that was missing.
The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder agreed that there was a lot of information but officers needed to know what Members required and a workshop would help with the process.

· In response to a question Mr Capstick explained that it was anticipated that the integration of financial information into the performance information would have begun by the next quarter report.
· It was recommended that two consecutive red icons on any given indicator trigger a performance review meeting.  Would there be a set period for the two red icons? 
Mr Capstick explained that the period would depend on how frequent the indicator was monitored, ie if it was reported monthly it would be two red icons in two months.

· Was there any progress on the Children and Young People figures?
Mr Capstick informed the Panel that it had been difficult to get figures at a District level but work had begun on a protocol with the County Council to formalise the relationship for sharing information.
RESOLVED - 1) That the report be noted

2) That the Panel welcomed a workshop for all Scrutiny Members to define which particular elements of the new Performance Framework Overview and Scrutiny would like to see and monitor on a regular basis.

(b) Year to Date April – December 2009

The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr Capstick) submitted report PPP.12/10 presenting the performance of the Council for the third quarter 2009/10.  

Mr Capstick informed Members that the report was the first quarterly report under the new priorities of 'Economy' and 'Local Environment', commenting that the City Council continued to develop its performance management framework in order to ensure an evidence base for decision making.

The Policy and Performance Officer highlighted the reduction in the sickness absence and fly tipping figures.
The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.032./10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the Executive had considered the information contained within Report PPP.06/10 with a view to seeking continuous improvement in how the Council managed performance and monitored its new priorities.

(2) That the Executive had given consideration to the manner by which current performance and satisfaction levels informed the Transformation Programme and budget process.

(3) That the report be made available to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration.”

RESOLVED – That the Corporate Performance Monitoring Report be welcomed.
EEOSP.21/10
SCRUTINY OF TRANSFORMATION
The Deputy Chief Executive and Strategic Director (Governance & Resources) (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.12/10 which outlined the approach to Transformation and proposed the nature of Scrutiny involvement throughout the process.

Dr Gooding reminded Members that the Council had saved nearly £1m from the recurring budget for 2009/10 and needed to do the same for the next two years to give a total reduction of the operating costs of the Council of £3m.  He added that the logistics of saving this much money meant that substantial and unpopular decisions about recourse had to be taken in a timely fashion.  It would not be possible or appropriate to scrutinise every proposed saving and alternative in great detail and so the work of Scrutiny would have to be targeted accordingly.

Dr Gooding explained that a sensible way forward would be for Scrutiny Panels to use a risk-based approach to identify those elements of transformation where there was likely to be a high impact.  It had been made clear by Scrutiny Panels in the past that they did not consider it a role of Scrutiny to identify savings, so the work of the panels would be most productive concentrated on managing the impact of savings.
Dr Gooding explained the overall strategic approach to Transformation and how it would enable Scrutiny Panels to measure the delivery of Transformation against the intended outcomes (primarily financial savings) and help ensure a consistency of approach throughout the process.
He added that Scrutiny Panels had an important role to play in monitoring the delivery of actions and savings determined by the Transformation Programme.  He suggested that the Resources Panel monitored the delivery of savings against targets throughout the financial year and all Panels monitored the management of change and its impact in their particular areas of interest.  It was proposed that this element of scrutinising Transformation would be addressed through monitoring of the Corporate Plan.  It was important to be aware that there were two sets of related targets to be monitored.  Firstly the identification of sufficient savings to deliver the required budget reductions and secondly the fulfilment of those identified savings by delivering change.  He explained that the report had suggested that the Scrutiny Chairs met with Senior Officers to prioritise specific areas, however, the Resources and Community Overview and Scrutiny Panels had been keen to include the whole Panel in the decision and therefore the third recommendation was for the Panel to meet with Senior Officers.
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (MS Mooney) added that the Panels would also need a retrospective look at what had been done already. The information would be included in the reports to the Panels and would include information on management issues and how decisions had been made.  There would be an update on the two completed Directorates, Governance and Resources, and there would be three workshops for Members on the Local Environment, Economic Development and Community Engagement Directorates at 4.30pm on 9 March, 12 April and 11 May which were open to all Members.  Ms Mooney confirmed that the new Senior Management Team would in attendance at the workshops.
The Panel had agreed that all of the Panel should be involved in prioritising specific areas of Transformation work for more detailed scrutiny.  The Panel welcomed the opportunity to see an overview of the Programme and then focus on specific areas after that.  Members understood the reason for the Transformation process but added that it was important to find more efficient ways of work to benefit the authority regardless of cost savings.  It was also hoped that financial savings would not prevent efficiencies being made.
Ms Mooney explained that the briefings that had been held with staff had resulted in a wealth of ideas on how things could be done differently.  She added that the bottom line was to protect front line services but not to protect them from working more efficiently.

Ms Mooney explained that the Transformation process was in stages, by April 2010 the first £1m saving would be achieved then work would begin on the next stage.
Members felt it would be useful to have some guidance or explanation of the Transformation process and Job Evaluation to assist when members of the public have queries.  Members also felt that there should be some guidance on their role and officers roles in the Transformation process and further information on statutory and non statutory services that the Authority provided.

RESOLVED: 1) That the Scrutiny Panels and Senior Officers meet as required to consider the proposals relating to areas covered by each Panel to enable the Panels to prioritise specific areas of Transformation work for more detailed scrutiny;

2) That the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel scrutinise the overall Transformation process and monitor delivery of savings against the Transformation targets

3) That a list of the Authority’s statutory and non statutory duties be drawn up to guide Members

4) That clear guidance is given to Members on the role of Senior Officers and the role of Members in the Transformation process.

5) That the Panel would like to have clear timescales for the different stages of the Transformation process and what outcome was expected from each stage

EEOSP.22/10
MAKING SPACE FOR WATER UPDATE
The Panel welcomed Mr Fox of Low Crosby to the meeting.

The Assistant Engineer (Mrs Renyard) submitted report CS.08/10 that gave an update on the progress made by the making Space for Water Group and sought comments on the progress and direction of the Group.
Mrs Renyard outlined the background to the report and advised that the group comprised senior operational technical staff from the Environment Agency, Carlisle City Council, Cumbria County Council and United Utilities.  The Group was adopting emergency Government best practice for integrated working in accordance with ‘Making Space for Water’ guidance issued by DEFRA.  Other Cumbria Districts were following the lead and national interest was being attracted to the initiative. 
Mrs Renyard advised that the group met regularly in order to review and prioritise individual flooding problem areas with the following issues being among those discussed at the last meeting in January 2010:

Mrs Renyard explained that the Making Space for Water Group had transferred control of the funding from the Environment Agency to Carlisle City Council.  A balance of £8299.96 was transferred from which a grant of £1700.00 had been issued to a resident in Castle Carrock.  A balance of £31,599.96 remained (which included a further £25,000 from Carlisle City Council).  Several surveys had been arranged over the next few months including Burgh by Sands and Crosby on Eden.

Mrs Renyard advised Members that the Making Space for Water Group continued to discuss and feedback progress of the Group to the Pitt Review as Carlisle had one of the most advanced groups set up in the country.  

Mr Fox addressed the Panel.  He explained that he was a local resident and member of the Crosby Drains and Flood Forum.  The Forum had been in operation since 2005 and had worked with and challenged agencies involved over the last five years.  The officers of the City Council and local members were aware of the Forum’s issues.
He added that there had been a reference in the report to a meeting of the Making Space for Water Group on 9 December, after the November flooding.  The Forum had called the meeting and asked all authorities and agencies involved what actions they would commit to over 18 months to improve the situation in Crosby.  United Utilities and the Environment Agency had indicated their plans but the Forum was still waiting for a response from Carlisle City Council and Cumbria County Council.

Mr Fox explained that the Forum involved all agencies because Crosby flooded, directly from the river and indirectly from the drains which were maintained by the City Council, Cumbria County Council and United Utilities.  He alleged that the flood which had occurred in January 2009 had come solely from drain flooding.
Mr Fox commented that the City Council and the County Council had a responsibility for the drains, yet there had been no evidence in the report of any action to improve the situation.  This was critical if there was to be a new flood defence scheme.  The Forum and the Parish Council had raised the issue with local members and the two Councils asking that drainage improvements were carried out at the same time as the flood defences.  There had been no response and the situation was still unclear following a meeting on 24 February with the Environment Agency.

Mr Fox asked if the Council was prepared to contribute to the installation of a reservoir and pump in the village which would pump water out of the village.

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

· Members found Mr Fox’s statement very useful as it give a clearer picture of how Making Space for Water was working in the local community.
· Members had serious concern that work had not progressed on the drains in Crosby and understood the devastating effect recurring flood events had on a small village.
· Was there further information on the reservoir and pump available and who would be responsible for it?

In response to Members comments Mrs Renyard explained that the United Utilities and Environment Agency schemes at Low Crosby were not funded by the City Council and relied solely on their own funding.  The Council was aware that the flood defence scheme would be installed in the next financial year.  Both the City Council and the County Council had been in continuous discussions regarding the design scheme to assist where possible.

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) (Mr Hardman) updated the Panel on the flood defence scheme.  He explained that he had been in discussion with the Environment Agency with regard to their planning application and their design had altered due to concerns raised by the Highways Team with regard to the junction.  The Environment Agency had confirmed that they had committed the funding for the scheme and it would progress in the next financial year.  He added that the road drainage issues would be discussed as part of the planning process.
The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that he was waiting on additional information with regard to Low Crosby and had he been aware of Mr Fox’s attendance at the meeting he would have obtained the information for the meeting.  He explained that the schemes were up to United Utilities and the Environment Agency but he could pass on concerns.  The Portfolio Holder agreed to pass Mr Fox’s concerns onto the Highways Working Group which met on Friday 26 February.

Mr Fox explained that he had had discussions with the Environment Agency with regard to the reservoir and pump but it was unclear who would be responsible for it and further investigation was required.
The Portfolio Holder responded that there were ongoing discussions as part of the finalisation of the defence scheme but a meeting of all the agencies and the Authority was needed to discuss where the scheme was at.

In response to further comments by Members Ms Renyard explained that she had carried out checks of problem areas in the Harraby ward during the heavy rain.  Most of the problems were not caused by drains but by the volume of water which caused surface water flooding.  Mr Renyard added that the remaining funding was held by the City Council but the amount of future funding and where it would sit was unclear.
RESOLVED: 1) That Mr Fox be thanked for his input into the meeting.

2) That the report be noted.
3) That the Panel noted that the Environment Agency had committed funding to the flood defence scheme and proposed to carry out the necessary works in the next financial year.

4) That the Portfolio Holder be requested to pass on the concerns of the local community and the Panel to the next meeting of the Highways Working Group.
5) That the Assistant Director (Local Environment) keep Mr Fox of progress with the flood defence work and drainage work being carried out in Low Crosby.

6) That the Local Environment Agency be thanked for the efficient way in which they had carried out the flood defence scheme work within the City.

7) That further reports be made available in order that Members may monitor progress.

EEOSP.23/10
RICKERGATE
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) (Mr Hardman) submitted report DS.09/10 that updated Members on the work towards a Supplementary Planning Document for Rickergate and asked Members to consider the progress to date and future direction for the Supplementary Planning Document.  
Mr Hardman explained that the Rickergate Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) had been listed by the City Council’s Planning Policy team to be prepared within the current year.  The SPD would implement Policy DP2 Regeneration in the Carlisle district Local Plan 2001-16 that stated that development briefs would be prepared.

He advised the Panel that funding to undertake the work had been provided by Carlisle Renaissance as the Planning Policy team were unable to accommodate the work alongside other policy production.  The funding would ensure that, not only was an SPD prepared, but that it also took into account the development property market to produce a realistic development brief.

Mr Hardman added that a draft tender document had been prepared in consultation with Carlisle Renaissance in order to appoint consultants for the work.  In determining who should be involved in the appointment of consultants and managing the project officers had taken account of the extensive involvement of Save our Streets during the Local Plan policy development.

All SPDs involved consultation with local residents and businesses, especially where they were produced for a defined area.  Mr Hardman explained that he did not envisage Rickergate to be any different.  However, there had been continuing dialogue between Save our Streets and officers.  It was therefore decided that before the tender was awarded the draft tender brief would be sent to Save our Streets for comment.  Mr Hardman added that the tender brief had been the subject of ongoing discussion and meetings with Save our Streets to ensure that the brief took account of the concerns of Save our Streets and it had always been acknowledged that any consultants appointed should have up front discussions with Save our Streets and be provided with any information which was submitted to the Council as part of the Local Plan Inquiry (such as the referred to ‘Option 3’).
Mr Hardman advised that at the time of preparing the report the tender brief was not finalised and discussions were continuing with Save our Streets.  Given the time available to finalise the tender document, advertise and appoint it would not be possible to utilise the Carlisle Renaissance funding during the current financial year.  
He explained that in the short term and in order to utilise the funding in the year 2009-10 officers considered that resources could be diverted and initial work could be undertaken in the Botchergate area.  That would use the Carlisle Renaissance funding on preliminary work to feed into an Area Action Plan.

With regard to Rickergate Mr Hardman advised that there were two ways to take the work forward:

1. Continuing the work towards a supplementary planning document following discussions with Save our Streets on the draft tender brief

2. Encapsulating work within a wider City Centre Area Action Plan that would bring together County Council transport plan objectives and land use planning objectives and consider the wider city centre area.
Mr Hardman reported that the extent and remit for work on a City Centre Area Action Plan was still to be determined.  However, the role of Rickergate could not be disassociated with city centre uses such as the presence of the Civic Centre and nearby retail offer.  The Action Plan must consider how the Rickergate community interacted with the surrounding area taking account of environmental, social and community aspirations for the area.

Mr Hardman explained that as the City Centre Area Action Plan was not yet confirmed it was also possible that the diverted resources to Botchergate and the St Nicholas Area Action Plan could be incorporated within a wider plan allowing resources to be focussed on city centre priorities for a number of areas surrounding the central core retail area.  

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

· Members felt that the decision on Rickergate should be made quickly as it had a detrimental impact on the residents and businesses in the area.
· Members felt that the Botchergate and St Nicholas Area was the appropriate target for the diverted funding.
In response to Members comments Mr Hardman explained that the redirected funding would be used to produce a development brief for the Botchergate and St Nicholas Area.  The Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) had recently announced that Carlisle had been allocated £52,631 under the Real Help for Business Now Programme.  Under the programme, funding had been allocated to the top half most deprived local authority areas, based on the index of Multiple Deprivation and the highest vacancy rates, for measures designed to support high streets during the recession.  The money was separate from the redirected money and would be used to improve vacant shop fronts in the Botchergate area and £20,000 would be allocated to events in the City Centre to increase footfall into the City.

A Member commented that the £20,000 for events was an inappropriate use of the allocation and should be used to make further improvements to Botchergate which was in desperate need of funding.  The Member felt that events in the City Centre did not need further funding and felt it was directing money away from the most derelict area of the City that received very little funding.

· Was there any timescales for the Area Action Plan for the City Centre?
Mr Hardman responded that there was a need for further discussions to take place to determine timescales for an action plan.

· Members were concerned that the Rickergate area would not be given enough attention in a City Centre Area Action Plan and were concerned about the impact any more delay would have on resident and businesses.
Two representatives of the Save Our Streets campaign were in attendance at the meeting and were invited to give any input they felt appropriate.

The representatives asked what relationship the money spent in Botchergate would have with the transport plan, proposed work at the railway station and the Southern Relief Road.
Mr Hardman explained that the initial work to be undertaken would look at the area south of Crown Street and Tait Street towards St Nicholas in order to provide base line information from which short, medium and long term measurers could be developed.
In response to a further question the Chairman explained that the Panel had set up an internal Parking Task and Finish Group to look at parking issues within the City but it was a complex matter and would not be finished before September 2010. 

The representatives of Save Our Streets stated that they were more comfortable knowing that the City Council would have planning responsibility for the area as they had been unsatisfied with the way Carlisle Renaissance had operated.

RESOLVED: 1) That the report be noted
2) That the work on Rickergate be integrated into a wider Action Plan for the City Centre as long as it was not to the detriment of the Rickergate Area.

3) That the Panel supported the diversion of the Carlisle Renaissance funding to undertake preliminary work on the Botchergate area of the City to feed into an area Action Plan.

4) That the Executive be informed that the Panel did not support the use of £20,000 from the allocation made by the Department of Communities and Local Government for events in the City Centre.  The Panel asked the Executive to reconsider how the allocation would be used.

[The meeting ended at 1.00pm]
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